COUNTY COUNCIL

WEDNESDAY, 9TH JUNE, 2021

PRESENT: Councillor J.E. Williams (Chair)

Councillors:

| F. Akhtar | K.V. Broom | C.A. Campbell | J.M. Charles |
|------------------|-----------------|--------------------|---------------------|
| D.M. Cundy | S.A. Curry | C.A. Davies | W.R.A. Davies |
| T.A.J. Davies | G. Davies | H.L. Davies | I.W. Davies |
| J.A. Davies | K.Davies | S.L. Davies | E. Dole |
| J.S. Edmunds | D.C. Evans | H.A.L. Evans | L.D. Evans |
| R.E. Evans | W.T. Evans | S.J.G. Gilasbey | P. Hughes-Griffiths |
| A.D. Harries | T.M. Higgins | J.K. Howell | P.M. Hughes |
| A. James | J.D. James | R. James | D.M. Jenkins |
| G.H. John | C. Jones | B.W. Jones | D. Jones |
| G.R. Jones | T.J. Jones | H.I. Jones | A. Lenny |
| M.J.A. Lewis | K. Lloyd | K. Madge | S. Matthews |
| A.S.J. McPherson | E. Morgan | A.G. Morgan | D. Nicholas |
| B.D.J. Phillips | J.S. Phillips | D. Price | J.G. Prosser |
| B.A.L. Roberts | H.B. Shepardson | E.M.J.G. Schiavone | A.D.T. Speake |
| L.M. Stephens | B. Thomas | D. Thomas | E.G. Thomas |
| G.B. Thomas | G. Thomas | J. Tremlett | A.Vaughan Owen |
| D.T. Williams | D.E. Williams | | |

Also Present:

- W. Walters, Chief Executive
- C. Moore, Director of Corporate Services
- J. Morgan, Director of Community Services
- G. Morgans, Director of Education & Children's Services
- R. Mullen, Director of Environment
- L.R. Jones, Head of Administration and Law
- P.R. Thomas, Assistant Chief Executive (People Management & Performance)
- G. Morgan, Head of Democratic Services
- J. Jones, Property Maintenance Manager
- I.R. Llewelyn, Forward Planning Manager
- E. Evans, Principal Democratic Services Officer
- M. Evans Thomas, Principal Democratic Services Officer
- L. Jenkins, Executive Board Support Officer
- E. Bryer, Democratic Services Officer
- K. Thomas, Democratic Services Officer
- J. Hawker, Digital Support Officer
- C.J. Warwick, Digital Support Engineer
- S. Rees, Simultaneous Translator

Virtual Meeting: 10.00 am - 10.50 am



1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors L. Bowen; P. Edwards; A. Fox and S. Najmi.

2. DECLARATIONS OF PERSONAL INTERESTS.

There were no declarations of personal interests.

3. CHAIR'S ANNOUNCEMENTS.

- Councillor Handel Davies expressed his congratulations to Mr Wyn Jones from Llandovery on being selected to play for the Lions rugby team on their forthcoming tour to South Africa;
- Councillor Rob Evans expressed his congratulations to Dafen School, Llanelli on being awarded the status of 'First Global EntreCompEdu Pioneer School" out of the 52 countries taking part in the project from January 2021 to May 2021

4. TO APPROVE AND SIGN AS A CORRECT RECORD THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON THE:-

4.1. 12TH MAY 2021

UNANIMOUSLY RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting of Council held on the 12th May, 2021 be signed as a correct record.

4.2. 19TH MAY 2021

UNANIMOUSLY RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting of Council held on the 19th May, 2021 be signed as a correct record.

5. TO CONSIDER THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE EXECUTIVE BOARD IN RESPECT OF THE FOLLOWING ITEMS

5.1. DRAFT LOCAL DEVELOPMENT ORDERS AMMANFORD AND CARMARTHEN TOWN CENTRES

The Council was informed that the Executive Board, at its meeting held on the 24th May 2021 (minute 8 refers) had considered a report on proposals for the introduction of Draft Local Development Orders (LDO) for Ammanford and Carmarthen Town centres to simplify the planning process by removing the need for certain types of planning applications (excluding listed buildings) allowing developers to progress with more speed and certainty whilst reducing costs. If adopted, the proposals would require submission to and approval by the Welsh Government.

RESOLVED that the following recommendations of the Executive Board be accepted



- *8.1 to consider the representations received in respect of the Draft Local Development Orders (LDO) for Ammanford and Carmarthen Town Centres.
- 8.2 to approve the recommendations of the report.
- 8.3 to approve the submission of the LDO (inclusive of the recommendations of this report, and evidence updates) to the Welsh Government for agreement (subject to a satisfactory EIA).
- 8.4 to grant officers delegated authority to make non-substantive typographical or factual amendments as necessary to improve the clarity and accuracy of the LDO and to update the evidence base and make any consequential changes to the LDO, and to ensure any additional matters of legal compliance are also integrated".

6. TO RECEIVE THE REPORT OF THE MEETING OF THE EXECUTIVE BOARD HELD ON THE:-

6.1. 26TH APRIL 2021

Councillor John James referred to minute 7 of the Executive Board Meeting held on the 26th April regarding the development of the former Grillo Site at Burry Port and to the impact of coastal erosion in the area and to any possible affect that could have on the site's development. He accordingly extended an invitation to the Leader of the Council to meet with him on site within the next 28 days to view the sites.

The Leader of the Council accepted the invitation and assured that the site was correct for development and the current cleaning and ground works were all part of its development. He confirmed arrangements for the visit would take place in the next few days.

UNANIMOUSLY RESOLVED that the report of the meeting of the Executive Board held on the 26th April, 2021 be received.

6.2. 24TH MAY 2021

UNANIMOUSLY RESOLVED that the report of the meeting of the Executive Board held on the 24th May, 2021 be received.

7. PUBLIC QUESTIONS (NONE RECEIVED).

The Chair advised that no public questions had been received.

8. QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS:-

8.1. QUESTION BY COUNCILLOR ROB EVANS TO COUNCILLOR PHILIP HUGHES EXECUTIVE BOARD MEMBER FOR PUBLIC PROTECTION

Carmarthenshire County Council are struggling to enforce parking violations on zig zag yellow lines outside our schools in Carmarthenshire putting children's lives at risk from severe death or injury.



"What can be done by Carmarthenshire County Council to enforce parking restrictions outside schools and ensure pupils in all schools in Carmarthenshire are safe when arriving on a school day and leaving at the end of the day"

Response by Councillor Phillip Hughes – Executive Board Member for Public Protection:-

Thank you Councillor Evans for your question.

Working with our partners in the statutory agencies, the County Council employs a range of measures and interventions to support the safety of all road users, particularly young people. A broad mix of engineering, enforcement and education initiatives are employed to help reduce the risk to the young and old.

For example, from an engineering perspective, over the last four years we have invested over two and a half million pounds in Safe Routes to Schools by working with communities to bid for and secure grant funding from the Welsh Government. We have also continued our investment in active travel linkages to encourage people to walk and cycle more, aimed at reducing the amount of travel by car.

From an education perspective, our road safety education programme includes specific training for young people such as road safety training in schools, which includes, safe walking and cycling. Also training is given for motorists along with road safety campaigns and media releases through social media to highlight the dangers of parking on school keep clear markings

Our Walk to School programme for example encourages parents to walk, cycle or scoot to and from school with children. Walking to school benefits pupils, parents, the school and the local community:

- It develops pedestrian and road safety skills;
- Reduces traffic congestion around the school gate;
- Pupils arrive at school more alert and on time;
- Less emissions helping to improve air quality;
- It also promotes moderate physical exercise.

With regards to enforcement, the County Council has worked with Go Safe and the Police to undertake speed reduction initiatives. For example, a Speed Indication Device is deployed and where motorists are speeding, Roads Policing will stop motorists who exceed the speed limit, the motorists will be offered the choice of a fine with penalty points or alternatively speak to the children and a County Council Road Safety Officer.

From a parking perspective, again the County Council works with schools and the police with joint visits to schools and of course as you mention, the deployment of the camera car. When the car was introduced, the Council worked with school children to promote the initiative, indeed, a competition was organised with school children to name the car and encourage responsible parking behaviour. A year two pupil from Ysgol Brynsierfel won the competition and the car was named 'lolo Patrolo'.



Since it was launched, the camera car has been deployed at a range of locations across the county to address road safety concerns since it was purchased in 2019/20. Year 2020/21 has been an exceptional year due to the pandemic, behaviours have changed and travel has reduced due to the impact of the necessary restrictions. Our range of interventions will continue in the future to support road safety and include deployment of the enforcement car.

I must stress that if we are to improve road safety, there will always be a need to strike the balance and work with communities to achieve this using a broad mix of education, engineering and enforcement initiatives.

Supplementary Question by Councillor Evans

Can Carmarthenshire County Council purchase another camera car to enforce parking violations on yellow zig zag lines outside schools as we have only one, and it does break down, and a campaign by Carmarthenshire County Council to get the message to car owners that parking on yellow zig zag lines, and this is my point Philip, this is my question, it is an offence and can cause severe injury or death to pupils and that patrol cameras cars are patrolling these areas regularly. One will not suffice, we do need possibly to have another one and possibly two.

Response by Councillor Philip Hughes – Executive Board member for Public Protection:

It is a question of striking the balance as set out in my answer. Much of the parking around schools will involve the parents and carers of pupils that is why it is important to work with schools and communities on the range of measures to influence behaviours. Fortunately, the number of reported incidents and near misses outside the school gate at school times over the last three years is minimal. But, I hasten to add, we will not be complacent and will continue to educate, engineer and enforce where necessary. We can all appeal to our communities, parents and carers to think about how we make the journey to school and to behave responsibly to support the safety of our young people.

With regards to a second car, this is something I will take that up with the powers that be and I will come back to you on that one Rob, if I may.

9. MINUTES FOR INFORMATION (AVAILABLE TO VIEW ON THE WEBSITE)

The Chair stated that the minutes outlined on the agenda under 11.1 – 11.3 were available for information on the Council website.

| CHAIR | DATE |
|-------|------|

